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Ted Mitchell, Chair

Yvonne Chan

Ruth Green

David Lopez

Members Absent

None

Principal Staff
Roger Magyar, Executive Director, State Board of Education

Gary Borden, Deputy Executive Director, State Board of Education

Dale Webster, Education Policy Consultant, State Board of Education

Gavin Payne, Chief Deputy Superintendent, California Department of Education

Bill Padia, Deputy Superintendent, California Department of Education

Deb Sigman, Director, Standards and Assessment Division, California Department of Education
Scott Hill, Under Secretary of Education
Julie Song-Rodriguez, Senior Policy Analyst, Office of the Secretary of Education

Janet Lopez, Policy Analyst, Office of the Secretary of Education
Chairperson Mitchell called the meeting to order at approximately 3 PM, and led the Board members and the public in the Salute to the Flag.
ITEM 1

Subject:  Public Comment

Public comment is invited on any matter not included on the printed agenda.  Depending on the number of individuals wishing to address the State Board, the presiding officer may establish specific time limits on presentations.
No action was taken on this item.

ITEM 2

Subject:  U.S. Department of Education Peer Review of Standards and Assessment:  Results of Peer Review
Subcommittee Chair Ted Mitchell thanked staff and board members for their participation in the Delegated Committee telephonic meeting.  This special meeting was convened to address the Board President’s request to develop an approach to satisfy NCLB’s Title I compliance requirements for a comprehensive statewide assessment system. 

This subcommittee was formed in response to Board member concerns about the decision letter received from the federal government, dated June 29, 2007. That letter described areas in which California has remained less than fully compliant with federal requirements, including performance level descriptors (PLDs). Because certain of the compliance requirements directly relate to the manner in which the Board elects to communicate to the public and stakeholders about the STAR program, the President indicated that the STAR program communication approach should also be considered.
The Board’s Deputy Executive Director Gary Borden referred members to the Staff Memorandum (attached).  It described the compliance and communication issues to be addressed at the Board President’s request for responding to the federal government in concert with CDE and the Office of the Secretary for Education.
Board members’ discussion then began with Member Green seeking clarification regarding the decision process between the Subcommittee and full board for determining the compliance and communication responses, and whether the submittal to the federal government would be a full package of responses or would deal with just exemplars.  Gary Borden indicated that the total package had not yet been fully assembled, that the exemplars would need to go before the Assessment Review Panel and back to the Subcommittee before submittal, and that the package would not be ready before early October at best.  The expectation was that the Subcommittee would meet again at its discretion and that the entire Board would again consider this matter at its September meeting.  Chair Mitchell indicated that the jurisdictional determination could be made at the Board’s September meeting.
Member Chan sought a description of the status of development of the exemplars, and expressed her hope that disagreement between CDE and Board staff on what is to be submitted to the federal government can be avoided.  Deb Sigman indicated that exemplars began to be assembled in 2001, this had continued, and that currently ETS is selecting those that will best fit.  Chair Mitchell stated that he was encouraged by the collaborative spirit between the staffs in analysis of the issues and in preparation of recommendations for consideration by the federal government.  In concert with that, Chief Deputy Payne indicated that CDE was recommending that both sets of materials, PLDs and exemplars be submitted, with the exemplars to follow.
With regard to the collaborative spirit, Under Secretary Hill described the frank discussions between staff as trying to bridge the philosophical divide while preserving fidelity to the key principles that exist here in California. He stated that we must be unyielding in support of the core principle that all students can do the work that the standards ask of them, that reaching grade level proficiency is an absolute standard for all students.  At the same time, we have federal compliance requirements to create performance level descriptors that give a variety of views of information about what students are doing, or can do regarding actual performance on task. 
 Hill stated further that we are trying to build an achievement level conversation that California’s core principles remain as core principles, all articulating that proficiency is the gold standard and that we are collectively unyielding on that, while dealing with the federal government’s practical, classical  compliance matter and that the HumRRO  pieces are a practical and pragmatic step to get there.  Then, the exemplars are a broader communication tool to engage parents, teachers and students in working toward the gold standard.   Hill indicated that he has seen and heard reconciliation around those broad ideas and that there is a common set of marching steps from each of those pieces:  the aspirations or expectations of what students are doing, the pragmatic steps, and the examples, illustrations of what’s happening with our students according to proficiency levels.
Discussion continued regarding the federal government’s expectations and whether students’ academic performance at each proficiency level should be described in terms of what they should know, or what they can do.  Member Green sought clarification about whether the federal government is requiring information about what students can do on the tests.  Under Secretary Hill  offered  clarification of federal expectations,  that the federal government said that California had not yet given them complete information, and were seeking a further narrative regarding what is meant by performance at each one of the proficiency levels.  Deb Sigman offered  guidance received from  the federal government on peer review, that descriptions are needed of the competencies associated with each level of achievement, what students at each achievement level know and can do, and what we need to do to meet those requirements.  Member Green indicated that this went back to the fundamental disagreement that’s existed on this matter between what students should know vs. what they can do.
Member Green believes it inappropriate to base performance objectives on what students can do because there is a limited set of standards, not sufficiently all-encompassing.  It is not clear that we can make the claim that our tests have ever been validated for that purpose, despite HumRRO’s claim regarding rotating standards with a replacement factor.  She believes that we are approaching the situation where there will be psychometric problems.  She is not convinced that what’s being done at the state level is coherent, and that is unfair to students and districts. 
Member Lopez also inquired about whether  the appropriate terms related to student achievement are can do or should know.  Specifically, with regard to exemplars, shouldn’t they have some specificity regarding what students can do?
Chief Deputy Payne encouraged the members to concentrate energy on addressing  the compliance issues, deal with them, and then continue the work in earnest on communication through the exemplars.  Member Chan asked if the recollection was that there would be emphasis on compliance first.  Deputy Director Borden stated that there was to be a general set of principles, with a need to address both compliance and communication matters in the near term.
The subcommittee took testimony from the public, deliberated at length, and ultimately came to a recommendation for the Board (see below), by virtue of a 3-1 majority vote with member Green voting against the recommendation. Prior to the Board’s action, much of the discussion focused on the technical merits of the proposal and the important balance in this matter between federal compliance and appropriate communications to California’s interested public. Also discussed at length was the possible implication of this decision for the future of California’s STAR testing system.

Member Green made an alternative motion to delay submission of the proposed HumRRO-developed descriptors until further expert analysis and guidance could be retained by the Board. Ms. Green raised concerns that this decision would necessitate lowering the cut scores to accommodate descriptors that will reflect only portions of the standards tested in a given year, and questioned whether the HumRRO-proposed descriptors are valid and reliable descriptions of what students are expected to achieve at each given performance level. Ms. Green’s motion failed to receive support by other members of the subcommittee.  

Subcommittee action and recommendation to the full Board

In an effort to satisfy the federal Title I standards and assessment peer review requirements under No Child Left Behind, the subcommittee of the Board recommends to the full Board that the Board take action as follows:

· Submit a cover-letter to the U.S. Department of Education, under joint signature of the Board President, the Superintendent of Public Instruction, and the Secretary of Education, that describes California’s response to the June 29, 2007, peer review findings that will include:

· the HumRRO developed summary-level performance descriptions, as recommended by the California Department of Education (CDE):

· a full set of exemplars that will inform the public. These exemplars will be submitted when they are completed and have been vetted through the appropriate process:

· In order to advance the creation of these exemplars, direct Board and CDE staff, working in conjunction with the state’s STAR contractor, to complete a full set of exemplars for review by the full Board no later than the Board’s regularly-scheduled January 2008 Board meeting: and

· Direct CDE and SBE staff, working with OSE staff, to complete the remainder of the submission, including an explanation of the process undergone to complete the performance descriptions, as required by the federal findings.

The Subcommittee recommends that the Board adopt the submission as proposed, and that the Board direct staff to continue work on the exemplar-based communication plan for submission to the full Board no later than its January 2008 meeting, and sooner if possible. 

The Importance of pursuing the exemplar-based communications plan

All parties acknowledged the need to continue to improve the state’s communications to parents, educators, and the general public regarding our STAR program. The subcommittee felt that no further action was necessary here but believes that it is important for the Board to understand the importance of continued work by Board staff, CDE staff, and the Board’s testing liaisons, per the terms of the STAR scope of work, to develop the exemplar-based communication plan for communicating to the public regarding the STAR testing program. The communication plan should be reviewed by the Board’s Assessment Review Panels (ARPs) and submitted to this subcommittee of the full Board as soon as possible for approval and distribution broadly to parents, educators, policy-makers, and taxpayers no later than January 2008, and sooner if possible. When completed, the Subcommittee envisions that this exemplar-based communication plan will become an integral component of the STAR testing system.

The Board should direct Board staff, in conjunction with CDE staff and the Office of the Secretary for Education, to continue to seek methods to effectively communicate meaningful information to parents, educators, policy-makers, taxpayers and other stakeholders about the STAR assessment system.  

Achieving compliance while maintaining our focus on the content standards and proficiency as the goal for all students

A concern has been raised, both historically and currently, about the Board’s potential adoption of anything (PLDs, exemplars, or otherwise) that may be a distraction from the focus on Proficiency on pertinent grade-level content standards as the goal for all California students. In response to those concerns, it is worth noting for the Board that the parties participating in the subcommittee proceedings – the SBE members and staff, the CDE, and OSE – largely agreed that none of this work on PLDs or exemplars is intended to shift the focus from the goal of proficiency on the content standards or to lower the expectations for our public education system. Ms. Green raised a question about whether the HumRRO descriptors could be adopted for federal compliance and also sufficiently isolated to protect the integrity of California’s existing system, especially in regards to instruction. The Board has adopted content standards and instructional programs tied to those standards, and has developed an assessment system aligned directly to the standards with a set of performance levels (e.g. cut scores) that set appropriate expectations for all students. Nothing in this process of approving descriptors should be interpreted as a move away from the standards-based system or minimum expectation of proficiency for all students. 
***ADJOURNMENT OF MEETING***
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